
TOWN OF SUMMERVILLE
COMMERCIAL DESIGN REVIEW BOARD – AGENDA

Summerville Municipal Complex
Annex Building 2nd Floor Training Room

May 16, 2019 4:00 p.m.

Approval of April 18, 2019 meeting Minutes

APPLICANTS –
For additional information regarding this public meeting please contact the Planning Department at 843.851.5200.  All applications and 
related documents for this public meeting are available for review at the Planning Department during regular business hours, Monday–

Friday, 8:30–5:00 excluding Town of Summerville holidays.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. Weathers Tract Lot 2 – Development of new Dental office and quick lube on N Main Street (B-3)

The applicant is requesting Final Approval 
2. Tru Hotel – Development of a new 92 room hotel on Holiday Drive (B-3)

The applicant is requesting Final Approval
3. Varnfield – Development of a new 41,075 sf industrial building on Varnfield Drive (I-1)

The applicant is requesting Final Approval
4. North Maple Street – Development of a new Industrial building on N. Maple Street (I-1)

The applicant is requesting Final Approval of architectural revisions to previously approved building
5. Mofat Hwy 78 – 14,000 sf warehouse addition and board  barn to existing business on Hwy 78 (B-3)

The applicant is requesting Final Approval of revisions to the previously approved plans

NEW BUSINESS:
1. Vantage at Summerville – Development of a new 288 unit apartment complex on Tupperway Drive (PUD)

The applicant is requesting Conceptual Review 
2. Signs

MISCELLANEOUS:
None

ADJOURN:

Posted May 9, 2019



Commercial Design Review Board Minutes
Thursday, April 18, 2019

Summerville Municipal Complex –Annex Building Training Room

Members Present:
Bill Beauchene
Mildred Blanton 
Chris Campeau 
Michael Gregor - Absent
Jennifer Palmer
Candace Pratt 
Carolyn Rogerson

Staff Present:
Tim Macholl, Zoning Administrator
Jessi Shuler, Director of Planning
Rich Palmer, Building Official
Bonnie Miley, Assistant Town Engineer
Mathew Halter, Staff Engineer

Items on the agenda:
OLD BUSINESS:
1. Summerville Medical Center - Expansion of the Emergency Department (PUD)

NEW BUSINESS:
1. Trolley Road Retail – Development of a new retail center at 440 Old Trolley Road (B-3)
2. Varnfield Industrial – Development of a new 40,000 sf light industrial building on Varnfield Drive (I-1)
3. Moffat Hwy 78 –10,000 sf warehouse addition and yard sheds at 1507 W 5th North St (B-3)
4. Vallini Law – 420 square foot addition to the rear of the property at 505 N Laurel Street (B-1)
5. Signs

MISCELLANEOUS:
1. None

The meeting was called to order at 4:00 pm by the Chairman. Mr. Campeau asked for consideration of the March 7, 2019 special 
called meeting minutes and the March 21, 2019 meeting minutes. Mr. Beauchene made a motion for approval of the March 7 
minutes as presented and Ms. Palmer seconded. The motion carried 6-0. Mr. Beauchene made a motion for approval of the March 
21 minutes as presented and Ms. Palmer seconded. The motion carried 6-0.

OLD BUSINESS
1. Summerville Medical Center – The first item under Old Business was a request for Final Approval for Final approval of 
proposed modifications to the exterior materials for the new Emergency Department expansion. Mr. Rob Hamby of Gresham Smith 
came to the table and distributed some updated drawings. He stated that the biggest change would be the removal of the proposed 
stone, and switching that out to two tones of brick. The hospital would still like to use the stone as an accent material in some 
places of the façade. Mr. Beauchene said that he felt that stone option one on the materials list would be the most acceptable 
option. Generally the board did not like the idea of using the stone for the water table element on the building. They discussed other 
options for the cladding of the building, but determined that if stone had been approved on other sides of the building this element 
could be used in a limited manner on this section. It was suggested that the brick cladding on the canopy columns should be 
brought up the entirety of the column to the underside of the canopy. Brick would be used around the entrances and a stone water 
table would be permitted.

Mr. Beauchene made a motion for Final Approval with the following conditions:
 The columns of the canopy would be clad with brick from base to the underside of the canopy
 Stone option 1 would be utilized for the water table

Ms. Pratt seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously 6-0.
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NEW BUSINESS
1. Trolley Road Retail – The first item under New Business is a request for Preliminary Approval for a new retail 
development located at the corner of Old Trolley Road and Pointer Lane. The applicant indicated that the architect was stuck in 
traffic and he requested that the project be moved down to last for review by the Board.

Ms. Pratt made a motion for to amend the agenda and move the project to the end of the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. 
Rogerson. The motion passed unanimously 6-0

2. Varnfield Industrial – The second item under New Business is a request for Preliminary Approval of a proposed new 
industrial warehouse building on Varnfield Drive. Mr. Chris Karpus of Karpus Design and Mr. Kyle Taylor of Hoyt + Bernyi came to 
the table to present the project to the board. Ms. Pratt recused herself and left the room. Mr. Karpus addressed the architecture of 
the building stating that it is a standard metal industrial building. The main entrances to the units would be identified utilizing 
standard storefront style windows and doors with canopies over the entrances. Mr. Campeau asked about the staff comments 
concerning the site. Mr. Taylor addressed the board stating that it was necessary to elevate the site to be able to develop the 
property. To address the staff comment concerning tree preservation, Mr. Taylor indicated that they would take a look at the plan 
and see if there was a way to save any additional trees, especially in the area highlighted by staff in the report. Mr. Campeau told 
Mr. taylor that they would need to address the plan and the tree that they had shown being preserved but were being graded over. 
Mr. Taylor addressed the rear buffer requirement and pointed out that the property abutted a vacant undeveloped HOA property 
and that they were utilizing that property to meet the intent of the ordinance to provide the required use buffer on that property line. 
He said that it is wooded and that because of this they didn’t intend to plant the required buffer materials. Mr. Campeau asked if this 
would be permitted by the ordinance. Mr. Macholl explained that the buffer is explicitly required by the ordinance and is not one of 
the items that the Board has the authority to reduce. If they want to eliminate the planting requirement they will need to apply to 
BZA for a variance. The Board directed the applicant that they need to provide the appropriate buffer on this property line. Mr. 
Beauchene stated that he felt that the property was too narrow for what they were trying to do on the property. Mr. Taylor 
addressed the staff comment concerning the parking and said that it was an error, and that there would be 16 employees not four, 
and that they would all be industrial uses not retail. Mr. Campeau asked if there were any concerns related to fire protection or 
installing a turnaround for firefighting apparatus. Mr. Taylor said that there were no anticipated issues and that a hammerhead 
turnaround could potentially be added. Mr. Karpus addressed the architecture again, stating that it would be a metal building with a 
dark gray splitface block water table to break up the façade. All doors will have canopies.

Mr. Beauchene made a motion for Preliminary Approval with comments noted. Ms.  Palmer seconded the motion. The motion 
passed unanimously 6-0.

3. Mofat Hwy 78 – The third item under New Business is a request for Final Approval for the addition of a 10,000 square foot 
warehouse addition and new board barn on the property located at 1507 W. 5th North Street. Mr. Paul Eitle of Focus Design 
Builders and Mr. Nick Allport of HLA Inc. came to the table to discuss the project. Mr. Eitle explained that this had previously been a 
building supply store and then it had become the Rain for Rent location. He explained that as part of the project they were going to 
paint the existing building, add the required buffers to the rear of the property, as well as landscaping in the borders and up front. 
He explained that they will take a closer look at the existing trees on site and make sure that those are taken into account. He also 
said that he would take staff’s recommendation to look at the planting counts and make sure that they are not overcrowding the 
front landscaping. Mr. Campeau discussed the required buffer and that 15 feet is the required width, with landscaping and a fence. 
Ms. Palmer asked what type of fence that they were planning to install. Mr. Eitle explained that tey were installing a six foot tall 
wood fence. He stated that the color for the building was chosen to be “Light Stone”. Mr. Campeau expressed support of the staff 
comment not to over plant the front border, to allow the plants to be more successful, and suggested that they could work with staff 
to work out the details of the planting requirement in that area.

Ms. Palmer made a motion for Final Approval and to allow the applicant to work with staff on the approval of the planting in the front 
border and rear buffer. The motion was seconded by Mr. Beauchene. The motion passed unanimously 6-0.

4. Vallini Law – The fourth item under New Business was a request for Final approval of a 420 square foot office addition to 
the existing office located at 505 N Laurel Street. Mr. Mike Goodwin of BMD Construction came to the table to discuss the project. 
He explained that this is a proposed 425 square foot addition to the building at the rear, and will require the removal of one tree. Mr. 
Macholl explained the situation and that because the County Assessor had not updated the assessment on the property since the 
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extensive renovation of the property a couple years ago, the proposed addition exceeded 50% of the appraised value of the 
property and therefore was required to go before the board for approval. The addition does not require the expansion of the parking 
lot and it matches the existing design of the building. The Board felt that it was an appropriate design for the area.

Ms. Pratt made a motion for Final Approval as presented. The motion was seconded by Ms. Rogerson. The motion passed 
unanimously 6-0.

5. Trolley Road Retail – The fifth item, moved from first on the agenda previously, was a request for Preliminary Approval for 
the development of a new retail development located at the corner of Old Trolley road and Pointer lane. Mr. Losse Knight of LFK 
Architecture and Mr. Vince Sotile of Earthsource Engineering came to the table to discuss the project. Mr. Campeau asked the 
applicants to provide some context for the proposal. Mr. Sotile explained that the property is currently vacant and undeveloped at 
the corner of Trolley and Pointer. Mr. Knight stated that the property owner, Mr. Newman is also the owner of the adjacent property, 
440 old Trolley and he wants to combine the two developments and make them one cohesive development. This will include  the 
development of the new retail at the corner and the renovation of the exterior of the existing strip retial. Mr. Beauchene asked about 
any additional curb cuts on Trolley. Ms. Palmer pointed out that they had proposed to cut through the existing median on Pointer 
Lane, and that doing that would help prevent traffic from going all of the way into the neighborhood. She advised the applicant that 
they will need to pay attention to the sight triangle at the corner and make sure that the building and landscaping are not obstructing 
any views. Mr. Knight said that they were trying to anchor the  corner whith the building and that they pushed it forward and put the 
parking behind to help provide a separation from the existing residential behind. Mr. Macholl explained that the required setback in 
B-3 is 30 feet, but that the board has the authority to reduce the front setback from the requirement to be equal to the front 
landscape border, which can be as small as 10 feet. Mr. Beauchene pointed out that the building was setback at least 15 feet and 
that it should nto obstruct the views. Mr. sotile said that there are three properties that will be combined and that the property lines 
will be abandoned. Mr. Campeau asked if they had received an arborist report yet, and suggested working with the report to verify 
that the trees identified for preservation are worth saving and will survive the construction. Ms. Palmer asked about the parking. Mr. 
Sotile stated that the parking requirement is 46 parking spaces and they have been able to provide 46 spaces on site. Mr. 
Campeau pointed out that the sidewalk on the Pointer Lane side is shown in the required buffer area. He also suggested restudying 
the landscape plan and trying to match it to the architecture of the building so that they work together, the dumpster should be 
constructed of the same materials as the building, that any proposed grass areas should be completed in sod not seeded and that 
all mulch should be pinestraw not any other material. Ms. Blanton suggested Asiatic groundcover. Ms. Palmer asked how the 
mechanicals for the building would be screened. Mr. Knight pointed out that they would all be located on the roof. Mr. Campeau 
suggested that the back flow preventer should be screened, and that all  other necessary utility equipment should be shown on the 
plans and that they should try to locate them in areas that are not in prime view corridors. Mr. Knight moved on to show the board 
the proposed renovations to the exterior of the building at 440 Old Trolley Road.  He said that they were trying to match materials to 
the new building and bring some design elements across to the existing building. They propose to break up the façade and give 
each unit its own identity with different materials. At the new building there will be a courtyard, and they were using a simple color 
palate and would utilize fabric awnings and wood canopies. He also detailed that the parapet heights would be varied to provide 
some architectural interest and that a metal roof was chosen for the corner unit to really address the corner. Mr. Campeau said that 
he really liked the exhibit showing the use of pin letters for the signage element on the building. 

Mr. Beauchene made a motion for Preliminary Approval with comments noted. The motion was seconded by Ms. Rogerson. The 
motion passed unanimously 6-0.

6. Signs – There was one sign to review by the Board. The property located at 909 N. Main Street is looking to have new 
signage approved for the building and two new monument signs. The Chairman did not feel comfortable approving the signage as 
presented on this prominent corner on Main Street. Mr. Macholl explained that this location is the house that has been painted a 
garish yellow color. He explained that upon hearing the complaints staff determined that the color needed to be changed because 
of its garish nature and sent code enforcement out to the property to red tag and stop all work. The sign company contact Mr. 
Macholl about the situation and staff was able to find previously approved colors for the future tenants current location on the 700 
block on N. Main Street. Those colors had been approved and been on the building since 2012. Mr. Macholl had directed the 
company to repaint the building using the previously approved colors, and that the brick should not be painted in any way. Ms. 
Sherrie Murray of Murray signs explained to the board that the colors were chosen by her client and that she had been unaware of 
the previously approved colors. Ms. Rogerson said that just because the colors had been previously approved that doesn’t mean 
that they should be approved again. Ms. Murray explained using the exhibit that the main body of the building would be repainted to 
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the toned down yellow color and that the trim and shutters would be painted white and green. Mr. Macholl pointed out that this 
review is of the proposed signage and not of the colors of the building. Mr. Campeau said that he felt that internally illuminated 
signs did not look appropriate for this style building. Having previously been a residential building the signage should not be of a 
strictly commercial nature. The number of colors proposed on the signs should be reduced. Ms. Murray told the board that the box 
sign was chosen because that is what had been installed on the other building, and that she didn’t think that channel letters would 
work on the building at all. The board discussed what would be appropriate on the building as well as for the monument sign. Mr. 
Beauchenesaid that he felt that the hanging signs on the other building would be more appropriate at this location. He also said that 
for the monument sign there should be a full width brick base which would match the existing brick on the building. Ms. Pratt told 
the applicant that they would not approve green, yellow and red on the sign. It was suggested that the applicant work with their 
client to come up with a couple exhibits which would be acceptable to the owner to be presented to the board. Mr. Campeau said 
that the freestanding sign should be designed in scale with the building, and that it should be confined to only green and white. It 
was also suggested that the applicant should use pin letters on the building and utilize goose neck lighting to illuminate the signage 
on the walls. The board said that channel letters would not be acceptable. The board directed the applicant to make revisions to the 
drawings and come back to the full board with a couple options to consider.

Ms. Pratt made a motion to table the sign to the next meeting. The motion was seconded by Ms. Blanton. The motion passed 
unanimously. 6-0

MISCELLANEOUS:
1. None

ADJOURN:
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:30 PM on a motion by Mr. Beauchene and a second by Ms. 
Rogerson.

Respectfully Submitted, Date:  ________________ 

Tim Macholl
Zoning Administrator

Approved: Chris Campeau, Chairman _____________________________________; or,

Michael Gregor, Vice Chairman ______________________________________








